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February 2014 Newsletter  
 

General Meeting Times  

 

The next TENPS meeting will be held on Thursday February 20th 
2014.  Meetings are held at 7:30 pm on the third Thursday of each 
month  at Marrara Christian College, on the corner of Amy Johnson 
Avenue and McMillans Road. The meeting is follow ed by a chance to 
meet with other members and access the TENPS reference Library 
over a cuppa. Bring your plants along to swap, sell or have 
identified. The guest speaker presentation commences around 8pm. 
All are welcome. 
 
Field trips are usually on the week end following the Meeting, details 
provided in the newsletter or at the meeting.   
 

Whatõs in Flower?  
 

Indigofera saxicola photographed during the January field 
trip to Kakadu by Russell Dempster. 
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TENPS accepts invitation to affiliate with 

Australian Native Plant Society (Australia), 
ANPSA.  

 
TENPS members may remember that I attended 
the 2013 ANPSA Council Meeting and Biennial 
Conference held on Queenslandõs Sunshine 
Coast. TENPS was invited to send a delegate in 
order to understand the mutual benefits of 
TENPSõ affiliation.  
 
TENPS Committee members took an historic 
decision at their 5th February meeting. We have 
decided to accept the invitation issued by Laurie 
Smith ð current ANPSA President ð to affiliate 
with ANPSA.  
 
Our acceptance means ANPSA now becomes a 
true national b ody. For the first time since its 
inception as the Society for Growing Australian 
Plants (SGAP) in the 1950s, it will have affiliates 
similar in interest to TENPS in all states and 
territories. ANPSAõs executive will be able to 
canvas opinions of affiliates and represent native 
plant society members at a national level. 
 
It also means that for the first time TENPS 
potentially has a nation -wide audience for its 
activities and publications. We will be able to 
exchange our publications with other affiliates, 
offer material for publication on NT native 
plants to affiliates and promote our region and 
its plants.  
 
Each region is invited to host a national biennial 
conference. Technically, TENPSõ ôturnõ is due in 
16 years. That date is so far away there is no 
pressure from ANPSA to commit to it as a 
condition for being accepted as an affiliate.  
 
It also means all financial TENPS members will 
be able to attend future ANPSA biennial 
conferences. The last one was held in 
Queensland in 2013. Canberra region is hosting 
the next conference in late 2015. 
 
It also means that financial TENPS members can 
choose to join ANPSAõs special interest groups 
to gain and share knowledge about particular 
plants e.g. Proteaceae.  
 
Current affiliation fees are modest. The 
mechanics of this decision will take a little while  
 

 
to work through. For example, the Committee  
will need to align TENPS AGMs with ANPSAõs 
reporting requirements and we will need to 
expand the TENPS address book for electronic 
mail outs to include all our new contacts  across 
the country and probably meet other editorsõ 
deadlines.  
 
We think there might be an initial increased 
workload for the Committee ð particularly the 
Secretary, Treasurer and Publications Officer. 
Our President is currently preparing for his first 
ANPSA national executive phone-hook up to be 
held in late March.  The committee wanted to 
enter this affiliation as the opportunities for 
TENPS members such as membership of interest 
groups and the benefits of TENPS having a voice 
at a national level are expected to put us all in a 
better position to foster the conservation and 
cultivation of plants native to the Top End.  
 

Article by Louise Finch, TENPS Publicity Officer. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Upcoming TENPS Speakers  
 
February 20th: Dr Don Sands ð òConservation 
management plans of threatened Lepidoptera 
in Australiaó. 
Dr Sands AO is a renowned conservation biologist 
and entomologist from Brisbane with a long standing 
interest in the Richmond Birdwing butterfly.  He was 
a founding member of the Richmond Birdwing 
Recovery Network in 1987 which may provide the 
model to develop a recovery program for the Atlas 
Moth here.   
 
March 20th: Jenni Low Choy - Groote Island 
research report.  (Jenni was awarded the 2013 
TENPS scholarship.) 
 
April 17 th: TBA 
 
May 22nd:  Tom North  ð National Seed Bank. 
TBC 
 
June 19th:  Michael Braby ð topic TBA 
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Curcuma australasica photographed during the 
January field trip to Kakadu by Russell Dempster. 

On Meeting Mr Wallace  
by Ingrid Nadjarian  

 

Alfred Wallace was born in Wales in 1823 and 
lived to the age of 90.  He was a self-taught 
naturalist and wrote 22 books.  He was a 
contemporary of Charles Darwin and with him 
co-founded of the theory of evolution by natural 
selection. 
 
He spent 4 years in the Amazon and later 8 years 
on the Malay Archipelago where he collected 
125,000 specimens of animals, plants, beetles, 
butterflies , birds, shells, mammals and reptiles 
and has had around 500 species named in his 
honour.  
 

 
 
Mr Wallace (above) was the first biologist to 
explain what a species is òthe Biological Species 
Conceptó.  He is also known for the Wallace 
Line, a line which separates plants and animals 
which originated in Australia from those which 
had African/Asian origins.  (see article in TENPS 

January 2012 Newsletter for more on the Wallace Line.) 
 
I learned all this about Mr Wallace on a recent 
visit to the Museum and Art  Gallery of the NT.  
On arrival I was met by Tom Paulingõs very 
informative and well delivered video on the life 
and achievements of this interesting yet humble 
man.  Moving on into the exhibition, I saw maps, 
photographs, specimens of animals and 
butterfl ies and lots and lots of interesting things 
including a display case with a male and female 
Atlas Moth ( Attacus sp) from Thailand.  
 
The exhibition runs until late June and is well 
worth a visit.  
 
For more on Wallace including links to the excellent BBC 
series ôBill Baileys Jungle Heroõ on youtube, visit 
http://wallacefund.info/2013-anniversary  

 

TENPS Field Trip  
 

February 23rd:  Visit to Dundee Beach to inspect 
Atlas Moth habitat with Dr Don Sands and 
Michael Braby. Meet at 9.00 am at the Dundee 
Lodge carpark.  (for more on the Atlas Moth Forum see 

poster below) 
 

March  23rd:  Old Growth forest at Cyrus Road 

Barry Springs.   A chance visit 20 acres of 
private property featuring ôOld Growthõ 
Eucalyptus tetrodonta forest that has remained 
unburnt for more than 10 years.  
 

An additional f ield trip is proposed in March to 
Dundee Beach to survey the Atlas Moth site.  
This trip is likely to happen at short notice 
when weather is right (ie  monsoonal rain).  
 

April 26 th: Darwin River Conservation 
Agreement Blocks ð hosted by the Ebsworthõs, 
Spiersõ and Phil Hickey. NB  A Joint Field trip 
with NT Field Naturalists.  
 

May  26th: Howard Sand Sheet with Dave 
Liddle.  
 

June: Katherine TBC 
 

July:  Lyons streetscapes TBC 
 
 

http://wallacefund.info/2013-anniversary
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/File:Alfred-Russel-Wallace-c1895.jpg
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NT Field Naturalist Club Events  
 

Monthly Meetings are held at Charles Darwin 

University , in Blue Building 1, Room 1.54 
Business Faculty, usually on the second 
Wednesday of every month (except January), 
starting at 7:45 pm.  
 

Field Trips  are a great way to explore the best of 
Darwin area's nature spots in the company of 
like-minded people. These are usually held on 
the Sunday following the monthly meeting and 
often related to the topic of this meeting. 
Additional outings are held from time to time, 
and everyone is welcome.  
 

February 16th: East Point Monsoon Vine Forest  
 

This is a wonderful bio -diversity rich, often 
overlooked habitat close to the city. Explore the 
monsoon vine forest and learn about birds, 
butterflies, plants and fungi of the reserve. Rainbow 
Pitta are a feature of the forest floor and Rose-
crowned Fruit Doves are often sighted in the canopy. 
Some of the cleared areas bordering the vine forest 
provide excellent butterfly observations under 
suitable conditions.  
 
Meet at the carpark outside Pee Wees at 8.30am. 
Mosquitoes and biting midges maybe present so please 
come prepared. Contact Tissa on 8921 8226 if you would 
like more information. 
 

 
 

January Meeting Report  ð Louise Finch ð 
 Report on Australian Native Plants Society 

(Australia) ANPSA 2013 Biennial Conference 
and Bunya Mountains pre -conference trip .  

  

The week-long 2013 biennial ANPSA Conference 
was held at the Sunshine Coast Queensland in 
August 2013. The conference ð attended by 180 
delegates from across the nation was organised 
around the theme, Diversity is in Our Nature . 
ANPSA sponsored a TENPS member and Louise 
Finch was able to attend. She shared some of her 
experience at the January TENPS meeting.  
 
Opportunities to experience Queenslandõs 
botanical diversity went beyond the conference 
itself. There were 2 pre and 2 post conference 
field trips. I hadnõt been to the Bunya Mountains 
before, so I joined the 4-9 August tour. It turned 
out to be a good idea because we had a week 
before the conference to get to know each other. 
 

Our field trip was expertly led by retired 
geologist Robert Ellis and by insect, butterfly 
and mistletoe expert John Moss. The delegates 
came from all parts of Australia. There were 
landscape architects, bush block owners, 
agricultural economists, a water  colourist, keen 
gardeners and photographers. Some of us ð it 
turned out v olunteer time for bush regeneration, 
botanic gardens or community nurseries ð others 
earn a living from the land or write journal 
articles or books on plants. There was always 
something to amaze somebody and always 
somebody who knew something about the 
matter under discussion. 
 
The Bunya Mountains are part of Great Dividing 
Range and lie roughly 80 kilometres north of 
Toowoomba and 160 kilometres west of the 
Sunshine Coast. Our coach took us from site to 
site. Each stopping place had been carefully 
chosen to express something of the botanical 
diversity of Queensland. We were given 
comprehensive plant lists every time we stepped 
off the coach.  
 
After a day of site visits hosted mainly by 
members of the Kingaroy and Districts Branch of 
the Society for Growing  Australian Plants we 
stayed at Kingaroy. Local botanist Caroline 
Haskard gave an informative evening talk on the 
many rare and endangered plants to be found in 
remnant vegetation pockets in the South Burnett 
region. We learned that Kingaroy & Districts 
SGAPõs floral emblem is the Near Threatened 
Melaleuca formosa ð formerly Callistemon formosus. 
Passionate local SGAP members guided 
delegates through several pockets of endangered 
microphyll and notophyll  vine forest that they 
are protecting with the help of the local council. 
Unfortunately new housing developments 
continue to encroach on pockets of vine forest on 
the outskirts of Kingaroy.  
 
An afternoon visit to SGAP members Harry and 
Robin Franzõ garden in Kingaroyõs ôrural areaõ 
showed the success of 20 years of deep 
mulching, manuring and encouraging tree cover 
and ground cover on their 2ha block. We were 
served afternoon tea on the lawns and given 
guided tours with many plants displaying their 
botanical names. Five species of Grass Tree 
(Xanthorrhoea) have flowered and three species 
of Finger Lime (Microcitrus) were in fruit. Harry 
had a propagation bench (below) that was laden 
with temptations. To get to our coach we had to 



 

5 
 

walk past it! Quarantine res trictions quite rightly 
meant only Queenslanders could pick up a 
ôbargainõ. The rest of us were a little envious.  
 

 
 
During afternoon tea Les Koy ð one of the 
successful cultivators of Duboisia (Solanaceae) in 
the South Burnett regionð was invited to speak 
to the group about the three species of this 
native plant. He explained its powerful alkaloids 
with medicinal properties were known to 
Indigenous peoples and were in big demand by 
western medicine from WW2 onward. Trial and 
error proved propagation by c uttings rather than 
from seed gave more reliable crops. The leaves 
are harvested and crushed and these days are 
exported for processing to obtain the alkaloids. 
These are used in a variety of medicines to treat 
travel sickness, as a muscle relaxant and in heart 
surgery. Les posed an interesting question ð how 
many other native plants are out there in the 
vine scrubs of the South Burnett with 
pharmacological potential but as yet unknown 
to science?  
 
From cool Kingaroy we made our way through 
cleared grazing land much affected by rising salt 
in the valleys. The road climbed through 
plantations of Araucaria cunninghamii (Hoop 
pine) up into the even cooler Bunya Mountains 
National Park clad in Araucaria bidwilli (Bunya 
pines). We stayed in cosy chalets adjoining the 
Park. The Park very much reminded me of a 
colonial hill station ð a summer refuge for people 
trying to escape the heat and humidity of 
Brisbane.  The highest point is Mt Kiangarow at 
1135m. 
 

Local SGAP members took us on guided walks 
through the Park  providing comprehensive 
plant checklists for each site visited. 
Indispensable references were the Logan River 
SGAP Branch revised publication, Mangroves to 
Mountains (now in our TENPS library) and 
Gwen Hardenõs field guides: the ôRed Bookõ 
(Rainforest Trees and Shrubs) and the ôGreen 
Bookõ (Rainforest Vines) both of which are useful 
in all kinds of rainforest from Cape Otway to 
Cape York. 
 

 
Consulting the ôRed Bookõé 

 

  
Bunya Pine (Araucaria bidwilli ). 

 
Aspect also influences vegetation. Huge Bunyas 
and figs tower over tree ferns ð both Dicksonia 
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sp. and Cyathea sp. are present ð in moister 
eastern sites. Stinging trees (Dendrocnide excelsa) 
ð both mature trees and seedlings were very 
common but we were alert to the risk. We 
learned about the place of Bunya nuts in the 
economy and culture of Aboriginal people who 
came to the mountains to harvest them. The 
pines bear really well every three years in 
autumn. Bunya nuts are still collected and sold 
in Brisbane ð delicious baked or boiled.  

 

 
Grass Trees (Xanthorrhoea sp.)on the western side of 
the mountain. 

 
On the drier western margins we saw hillsides 
clad in beautiful, mature Xanthorrhoea (Grass 
Trees) but the delight was disrupted by evidence 
of wild pigs and many prickly pear cactus 
locally known as Tree Pears. We saw several 
seedling trees of the once common but sadly 
over-harvested Australian Red Cedar (Toona 
ciliata). Theyõre deciduous and new growth 
flushes red. And thatõs how the old cedar-getters 
used to locate trees. This tree is the floral 
emblem of Kempsey, NSW. Young trees are now 
grown and sold there.   
 
We saw intriguing bare patches in hillsides 
forest referred to locally as ôBaldsõ ð the cause of 
these bare areas is unknown although it has been 
suggested they may be related to Indigenous fire 
scars. So why donõt the Bunyas colonise the gaps 
these days? They are Gondwanan relict 
vegetation with a restricted range. One possible 
explanation is the current climate in the Bunya 
Mountains isnõt cool or wet enough to allow the 
Bunya Pines to expand their area.  
 

 
The mysterious òBaldsó are not recolonised by Bunyas. 

 

And I should warn you ð even though the 
paralysis tick season is said to be only summer ð 
several of us acquired ticks in the chilly, 
autumnal NP through sitting on the grass 
outside our chalets to have lunch. So the 
message iséSTAY OFF THE GRASS! 
 
We exited the NP to the west onto the Dalby-
Kingaroy road through the township of Bell w ith 
an intriguing church garden where the plantings 
were used to tell Bible stories. The coach didnõt 
stop but we passed hillsides with scattered 
Brachychiton rupestra and B. populeum, Brigalow, 
Gidgee, Wilga ð all remnant vegetation after 
clearing for cattle. We arrived in Toowoomba 
late in the afternoon with a howling west wind 
blowing. This city (elevation 709m) sits right on 
the spine of the Great Dividing Range. Our 
suburban garden hosts put on a splendid 
outdoors afternoon tea and their massed 
plantin gs of Eremophila were spectacular but I 
donõt know how they ð plants or people survive 
that wind. The next morning we headed into the 
more sheltered Lockyer Valley and over the 
course of the day drove back to Alexandra 
Headland where the conference was held.  
 
At the conference various SGAP branches put up 
displays about their interests. Workshops were 
varied and included sessions on native bees, 
botanical art, seed propagation techniques, 
grafting of Brachychiton species ð apparently they 
are all compatible but you do have to make sure 
the graft is right way up if you want it succeed 
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as our group hilariously found out! Masses of 
Australian native flowers ð no South African 
Proteas by request ð were used to create 
spectacular floral arrangements on show 
throughout the conference, and bouquets for 
speakers and as table decorations at the 
conference dinner.  
 

 
Some of the fantastic native flower arrangements. 

 
Noteworthy ð and possibly relevant to us here in 
Darwin was a conference presentation 
highlighting th e danger of the flowers of the 
African Tulip -Tree ð Spathodea campanulata to 
native bees.  This species clogs up the pollen 
collectors on bees and it was recommended 
these trees be removed from Sunshine Coast 
street plantings ð and there are lots to remove!  
Corymbia torreliana ð formerly Eucalyptus 
torreliana aka ôCadagiõð a native to north 
Queensland was also noted as dangerous to SE 
Queensland bees.   
 
We attended lectures and workshops on 
Monday, Wednesday and Friday. On Tuesday 
and Thursday coach trips were organised to 
various impressive Sunshine Coast botanic 
gardens, nature reserves and community 
nurseries. There we could the results of years of 
hard work set in motion by a very few or 
sometimes one individual with a vision. It was 
in one of these places that I saw my first koala in 
the wild!  
 

Canberra Region is hosting the next ANPSA 
biennial conference in late ð October or 
November ð 2015. If it is as stimulating and 
smooth running as the Queensland Regionõs 
2013 offering, it will be really worth a ttending.  
 
Thanks to Louise for representing TENPS at the 
conference and for sharing her experiences with 
us in what was a very interesting presentation . 

 
Article and photos by Louise Finch. 

 
 
 

Deckchair Cinema Movie Night  
 
TENPS and Calma Gardens will  be hosting an 
evening at Deckchair Cinema on September 11th 
as a joint fundraiser.  More details will follow 
but put this date in your diary. Plan to come 
along, have fun and support your organisationé   
 

 
 

January Field Trip Report ð Kakadu : 
Wonderful wal ks, wildflowers, walls of rock 

and water everywhere . 
 
 The Australia Day long weekend in January 
provided a great opportunity to visit Kakadu 
National Park in the wet season.  We spent our 
time in sandstone country around Nourlangie 
with a focus on the Barrk Trail which passes 
over the high country of the Nourlangie massif.  
 

 
A stand of Pandanus basedowii photographed by 
Russell Dempster at Nourlangie in Kakadu. 

 
On Saturday we were most fortunate to have Ian 
Morris as our guide.  Ian keep us amused with 
numerous stories and observations as we 
meandered past the art galleries before an ascent 
up onto the stony high country.  There was 
water everywhere with springs and creeks 
flowing freely, places that we more often see as a 
trickle or patch of moist ground in the dry 


